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DIGEST 

1. Procuring officials enjoy a reasonable degree of 
discretion in evaluating proposals, and the General 
Accounting Office will not disturb an evaluation where the 
record indicates that the conclusions reached are supported 
by the information in proposals and consistent with the 
criteria set forth in the solicitation. Where the relevant 
factual information was correctly presented to the selection 
official, technical rankings were not disturbed and 
differences in technical point scores were not considered 
determinative, a minor error in point scoring does not 
invalidate the evaluation. 

2. Requirement to conduct meaningful discussions does not 
obligate agencies to identify every aspect of a technically 
acceptable proposal that receives less than a maximum score, * 
particularly where the subject matter, the number of 
passenger airline seats available at the local airport, does 
not appear to be within the offeror's control. 

3. Protest alleging that a solicitation contains an 
improper evaluation criterion, or that it did not contain 
certain necessary criteria, is untimely when it is not filed 
until after the closing date for receipt of initial 
proposals. 

4. Where a solicitation does not indicate in relative terms 
the importance of cost, technical, and business management 
factors, it must be presumed that each will be considered 
approximately equal in weight. 

Ira T. Finley Investments protests the Federal Aviation 
Administration's (FAA) proposed award to Embry-Riddle 
Aeronautical University of a 20-year lease for the 
facilities and services needed to support the agency's 
management training school. 



The hi&e Monroney Aviation Center, Oklahoma City, oklahoma, 
issued the solicitation for offers, No. DTFA-02-84-R-OU5&4, 
on August 2Y, lY84, with an ameuded closing date of 
January 15, lYS5. Finley primarily contends that the FAA 
failed to evaluate either its own or Embry-Kiddie's proposal 
properly. 

We deny the protest in part and dismiss it in part. 

KACkGKOUND 

The FAA has operated a management training school on the 
campus of Cameron university in Lawton, Oklahoma, since 
lY71. For a variety of reasons, including Cameron's desire 
to reclaim the dormitory space the FAA occupies, the PnA 
sought new facilities, including classrooms, offices, a 
dining hall, and student housing. The solicitation, issued 
under authority delegated by the General Services 
Administration, contemplates a lU-year lease with two 5-year 
option periods. In addition to facilities, the contractor 
will provide building and grounds maintenance, security, 
linen and maid service, desk services, student housing, and 
meals. 

The FAA received 1U proposals, all of whicn it included in 
the competitive range. After advising offerors of the weak- 
nesses anu deticiencies in their proposals and making fact- 
finding visits to all sites, the source evaluation board 
completed ue&otiations, requested best and final offers, and 
submitted its findings to the source. selection official on 
September 3., 1985. Tnat officiai selected E,ubry-Riddle on 
the basis of its relatively low proposed price, the excel- 
lent, low-risk nature of its business management proposal, 
and its acceptable technical proposal. The FAA publicly 
announced its selection on March 14, 19&b, and sent written 
notices to the unsuccessful offerors on harch 18; Finley 
filed its protest here on March 24. 

TECHNICAL CONSIDEKATIONS 

Finley first contends that the FAA did not evaluate 
technical proposals in accord with either the criteria set 
forth in the solicitation or the agency's evaluation plan. 
The solicitation listed six major factors (with a total of 
31 subfactors) for consiaeration. In descending order of 
importance, these were: location, facilities, service 
plans, community resources, proximity to Department of 
Transportation Headquarters in Washington, D.C., and pro- 
curement preference programs plans, i.e., plans for subcon- 
tracting with small, minority, and women-owned businesses. 
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Of 1,000 possible technical points, Embry-Riddle received 
770, while the protester received 730. According to Finley, 
the improper evaluation caused it to lose enough points to 
affect its ranking materially. Finley asks that both its 
proposal and Embry-Riddle's be reevaluated by independent, 
impartial evaluators. 

In reviewing protests against the propriety of a technical 
evaluation, it is not the function of our Office indepen- 
dently to evaluate proposals. AT&T Technology Systems, 
B-220052, Jan. 17, 1986, 86-l CPD lT 57. Rather, the deter- 
mination of the relative desirability and technical adequacy 
of offers is primarily a function of the procuring agency, 
which enjoys a reasonable range of discretion. Id. 
Consequently, we will question an agency's technical 
evaluation only where the record clearly shows that it was 
conducted arbitrarily or capriciously. Id. Furthermore, 
the protester has the burden of affirmatively proving its 
case, and mere disagreement with a technical evaluation does 
not satisfy this requirement. A.B. Dick Co., B-211119.3, 
Sept. 22, 1983, 83-2 CPD lT 360, aff'd on reconsideration, 
B-211119.5, Apr. 17, 1984, 84-l CPD (r 424. 

We cannot conclude that in this case the agency's selection 
was either arbitrary or capricious. While the agency 
arguably should have awarded Embry-Riddle fewer points under 
the location criterion, this would not have affected 
Finley's ranking vis-a-vis Embry-Riddle's in the technical 
area. An item-by-item analysis of those portions of the 
FAA's evaluation that Finley challenges follows. 

Location 

Finley questions the FAA's failure- to give its proposal the 
maximum score for location, arguing that its proposed site 
on the property of the Lawton Municipal Airport is secluded, 
free from distraction, and otherwise appropriate for a 
school. 

The FAA downgraded Finley's proposal under the subcriterion 
"Retreat Atmosphere" because its building site was near a 
light industrial area; was close to a moderately busy high- 
way; and, in the opinion of the evaluators, appeared "stark, 
bare, and devoid of trees and shrubs." Finley argues that 
the airport authority has agreed to establish a general 
beautification program, a fact that evaluators recognized; 
they noted, however, that Finley's proposal offered no 
information as to the extent or timing of that effort. 

Judging by photographs in the file, Finley's proposed site 
is a flat grassy lot located in a light industrial area on 

Page 3 B-222432 



the Lawton Hunicipal Airport property. By comparison, 
Embry-Riddle’s proposed location on several acres in the 
Palm Coast planned community near Daytona Beach, Florida, 
is immediately surrounded by trees. In the FAA’s judgment, 
the Embry-Riddle site has a retreat atmosphere that is 
highly conducive to study.’ Given these considerations, we 
see no basis to question the FAA’s evaluation of either 
site. Finley’s strong disagreement is not an adequate basis 
for disturbing the evaluators’ judgment. 

Finley also objects to the FAA’s evaluation of the distance 
from Embry-Riddle’s proposed site to the nearest commercial 
airport under another location subcriterion. Finley points 
out that although Embry-Riddle was evaluated on the basis of 
its facility being just 30 miles from Daytona Airport, the 
FAA’s own source evaluation board report states that Embry- 
Riddle’s proposed site is 31.8 miles from the airport. 
Finley also asserts that it visited the site, measured the 
distance to the Daytona Airport on two separate occasions, 
and found that the distance is actually 32.6 miles. Accord- 
ingly, Finley argues, Embry-Riddle should have been given 
only 18 points --the score assigned for sites located 31 to 
40 miles from an airport --rather than the 36 points assigned 
for sites 21 to 30 miles from an airport. 

The FAA responds that the source evaluation board report 
should have stated that the Embry-Riddle site is 30 miles 
from the Daytona Airport. The FAA reports that due to a 
mistake on the part of an individual member of the evalua- 
tion team, the 31.8-mile distance was inadvertently included 
in the source evaluation board report. Consequently, the 
FAA contends, the correct distance was the 30 miles proposed 
by Embry-Riddle and adopted by the FAA in its final 
evaluation. 

Where the only evidence on an issue of fact is the 
conflicting statements of the protester and contracting 
officials, the protester has not carried its burden of 
proving the case. Xerox Special Information Systems, 
B-215557, Feb. 13, 1985, 85-1 CPD lr 192. Here, the FAA’s 
own source evaluation board report furnishes evidence 
supporting the pr0testerl.s allegation, even though the FAA 
now disavows that evidence. Therefore, we must assess the 
facts on the basis of the entire record, without benefit of 
presumption. 

Judging from the maps Embry-Riddle furnished with its 
proposal, there is only one direct route from the Daytona 
Airport to its proposed site, since both are close to the 
same interstate highway. Just how the exact distance 
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between the two locations should be measured is not 
specified in the solicitation, and it is possible to vary it 
depending on the points between which the distance is meas- 
ured, i.e., from (1) the entrance to the airport property, 
(2) the airport parking lot, or (3) the main door of the 
passenger terminal to the proposed facility. The FAA 
advises that it used the map provided with Embry-Riddle’s 
proposal to measure the distance, but the scale of that map 
does not permit measurement accurate enough to resolve this 
dispute. 

Given this record, and taking into account the FAA’s failure 
to provide other information to substantiate its position, 
we adopt the distance in the source evaluation board report, 
31.8 miles. Even if we use this figure, however, and sub- 
tract 18 points from Embry-Riddle’s total technical score, 
the firm still outranks Finley with 752 points, compared 
with Finley’s 730. 

Also under the location criterion, Finley objects to the 
FAA’s evaluation of the number of passenger seats available 
on scheduled airlines serving Lawton on weekdays. Finley 
argues that the number of seats actually available is twice 
that stated in its proposal--414 each for Monday, Tuesday 
and Wednesday and 476 each for Thursday and Friday--because 
inbound seats should be counted separately from outbound 
seats.l/ Consequently, Finley argues, it should have been 
given 33 points-- the score assigned for airports with 800 or 
more seats available each weekday--not the 13 points 
assigned for airports with 350 to 499 seats available each 
weekday. 

Alternatively,’ Finley argues that the FAA should have used 
the higher seating figures in an information packet given 
FAA’evaluators when they visited Lawton Municipal Airport 
during their tour of Finley’s proposed site. In any event, 
Finley believes that the FAA should have probed this matter 
during the course of negotiations. 

9 Embry-Riddle appears to have proposed on this basis, 
gut it was entitled to the maximum number of points for the 
category under either method. 
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The FAA replies that it scored airline seating availability 
in accord with the information that offerors provided.21 

Since Finley’s proposal indicated weekday passenger seating 
that fell in the preestabl%shed range of 350-499, it 
received 13 points. Similarly, since Embry-Riddle’s pro- 
posal indicated that some 3,441 passenger seats were avail- 
able each weekday at the Daytona Airport, it received the 
maximum 53 points. 

In our opinion, the FAA cannot be faulted for scoring 
Finley’s proposal in accord with the information furnished 
in its proposal. See Joseph L. De Clerk and Associates, 
Inc., B-220142, Nov.19, 1985, 85-2 CPD Q 567. In this 
regard, in Numax Electronics Inc., ~-210266, May 3, 1983, 
83-l CPD lT 470, when replying to a protester’s argument that 
information contained in the pre-award survey should have 
been considered during evaluation of its technical proposal, 
we said: 

“A technical evaluation must be based upon 
the information contained in the proposal, so 
that no matter how capable an offeror may be, 
it runs the risk of losing the competition if 
it does not submit an adequate proposal. 
Blurton, Banks & Associates, Inc., B-205865, 
August 10, 1982, 82-2 CPD ll 121. Thus, if 
the survey of Numax’s premises was conducted 
in connection with this procurement (it is 
not clear from the record whether the survey 
Numax refers to was conducted with respect to 
this procurement or some other procurement), 
the use of the survey’s results for 
evaluation purposes would be improper. Thus, 
Numax is misguided to the extent it believes 
the preaward survey should be used as a 
substitute for information that should have 
been included in its written proposal.” 

2/ Actually, the FAA scored Finley on the basis of 390 
Yeats, a figure apparently attributable to another proposal 
offering a site in Lawton. Since both Finley’s proposed 
seats and the seats that the FAA evaluated fell within the 
350 to 499 range, Finley suffered no prejudice from this 
error. 
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Consequently, it was incumbent upon Pinley to modify its 
proposal if it wished to be evaluated on the basis of the 
seating data contained in the airport's information packet, 
or on the basis of counting inbound passenger seats sepa- 
rately from outbound. The 13 points Finley received are all 
that it was entitled to receive for the number of weekday 
passenger seats it proposed for Lawton Municipal Airport. 

As for Finley's assertion that the FAA should have pointed 
out the number of passenger seats available at the Lawton 
Municipal Airport as a weakness or deficiency, the FAA 
reports that it did not do so because it believed there was 
nothing an offeror could do to increase the number of seats 
made available by scheduled air carriers. In these circum- 
stances, we find that the FAA's use of the seating data 
contained in Finley's proposal was unobjectionable. 

Facilities 

Finley also contends that its proposal was improperly 
downscored for its ability to accommodate fluctuations in 
enrollment either through expansion or use of other nearby 
facilities or through reconfiguration of proposed space. 
Finley contends that its proposed facility can accommodate 
fluctuations by expansion, which its design facilitates, and 
by turning over to the FAA an extra classroom in the build- 
ing that is not included in the FAA's initial lease. Finley 
also points out that its offer identified a number of nearby 
facilities where additional classes could be held. As for 
reconfiguration of its proposed facility, Finley argues that 
its non-load-bearing stud walls can be easily relocated to 
suit the FAA's desires. 

The FAA replies that Finley's proposal received 6 out of 24 
points for future expansion because the only additional 
space available at the facility for a classroom is the 
dining hall, which is usable only when meals are not being 
served. The FAA points out that the drawings Finley 
submitted do not show an additional nonleased classroom. 
The FAA advises that the nearest additional sleeping quar- 
ters are more than 4 miles from the site Finley proposed, 
and that additional classroom space is similarly distant. 
According to the FAA, the fact that the facility is designed 
so that it can be expanded is unsatisfactory, due to the 
extended period needed for design and construction of a new 
wing. Finally, as to ease of reconfiguration of the exist- 
ing space, while both Finley and Embry-Riddle proposed non- 
load-bearing, relocatable interior stud walls, Embry-Riddle 
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subdivided much of its administrative space with movable 
acoustic partitions, which can be relocated with even 
greater ease. 

As to Finley's contention that its facility would contain an 
additional nonleased classroom available for future FAA 
expansion, the drawings Finley furnished show only eight 
classrooms, the required number, as the FAA asserts. The 
seeming inconsistency may be explained by the additional 
gross floor area available in Finley's proposed facility 
over and above the minimum space the FAA required. If 
Finley intended to retain nonleased office or classroom 
space within the FAA facility, it neither expressed this 
intent in its proposal nor indicated the location of the 
nonleased space in its drawings.31 Thus, Finley, not the 
FAA, is to blame for any possible misunderstanding in this 
area. As to the other considerations, the FAA's evaluation 
appears amply supported by the record and is, accordingly, 
within the evaluators' legitimate discretion. 

Service Plans 

Finley further contests the FAA's lowering of its score for 
building maintenance. The FAA explains that Finley proposed 
to furnish just one engineer because the facility, being 
new, would require little maintenance and because routine 
mechanical servicing of systems such as air conditioning 
would be subcontracted. Although Embry-Riddle also proposed 
to build a new facility, it offered to furnish a backup 
repairman, and it provided more comprehensive information on 
its maintenance plans. Given these differences, we believe 
that the FAA's award of 33 points to Embry-Riddle for this 
subcriterion, as opposed to 28 for Finley, is amply 
supported by the record. 

In addition, Finley challenges the FAA's evaluation of the 
telephone service proposed for students residing in the 
dormitory. Finley points out that its proposed installation 
of one pay phone,for each 12.5 students more than satisfies 
the minimum requirement of one phone per 15 students. 

31 If Finley did intend to retain space in the leased 
Facility for non-FAA purposes, such intent would be incon- 
sistent with the requirement for exclusive use of the leased 
facility and presumably would result in a downgrading of 
Finley's proposal. 
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According to Finley, if the FAA wanted a telephone in each 
room, it should simply have asked for that. Consequently, 
Finley argues, the FAA's failure to point out this alleged 
deficiency in Finley's proposal was improper, since the 
deficiency was readily correctable. 

The FAA replies that student telephone service was evaluated 
in strict accord with the solicitation criteria and the 
FAA's evaluation plan, which awarded 9 points to Embry- 
Riddle, based on its offer to place a telephone in each 
room, and 2 points to Finley, based on its proposed 12.5 
students per telephone. Further, the FAA contends, the 
applicable Department of Transportation Source Selection 
Order prohibits suggesting ways to improve proposals when 
pointing out weaknesses and deficiencies. Since the FAA 
fully understood Finley's proposed level of service, and 
since that level of service satisfied the specified minimum 
requirements, the FAA argues that it could not have pointed 
out the number of telephones as a weakness or deficiency. 

We agree that it would be difficult to do so without 
directly suggesting that the offeror propose additional 
telephones, which would lead to technical leveling. When a 
proposal is considered to be acceptable and in the competi- 
tive range, the agency is under no obligation to discuss 
every aspect of it that has received less than the maximum 
score. Bauer of America Corp. & Raymond International 
Builders, Inc., A Joint Venture, B-219343.3, Oct. 4, 1985, 
85-2 CPD (r 380. Here, although the solicitation stated that 
offerors would be given credit for service beyond the 
minimum specified, Finley elected to propose service very 
near the minimum level, presumably for cost reasons. Given 
these circumstances, we believe that Finley had adequate 
notice of the government's intentions and that the FAA had 
no duty to point out this deficiency. 

Community Resources 

Finley also contends that its proposal should not have 
received a lower rating than Embry-Riddle's under the cri- 
terion "Community Resources." According to Finley, there is 
a wide variety of cultural and entertainment activities 
available in the Lawton area, including art, theater, 
sports, music, and dining, and so it should have received 
the highest possible rating under the subcriterion 
“Recreation/Entertainment Opportunities for Students." 
Finley also questions the FAA's downscoring of its proposal 
under the subcriterion "Public Transportation for 
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Students," even though none is available, since Finley 
offered to provide such transportation on a reimbursable 
basis. In any event, Finley argues, Lawton's recreational 
activities are in walking distance, being, with few 
exceptions, within a 4-mile, radius of the proposed facility. 

The FAA recognized Lawton 's numerous recreational 
advantages and gave Finley 5 out of 7 possible points for 
this subcriterion. Embry-Riddle received 7 points on the 
basis of its location near the Atlantic Ocean, the year- 
round opportunities for swimming, golf, tennis, and hiking 
within approximately 2 miles of its proposed site, and the 
fact that it is well suited for taking advantage of other 
activities in central Florida, such as Daytona Beach, Disney 
World, and Epcot Center on weekends. As to local public 
transportation for students, Finley received 16 points, 
which took into account the firm's offer to make transporta- 
tion available for recreational purposes on a reimbursable 
basis. Embry-Riddle, by comparison, received only 11 points 
in this area. We see no basis to question the FAA 
evaluators' findings under this subcriterion simply because 
Finley disagrees with them. 

BUSINESS MANAGEMENT CONSIDERATIONS 

Finley also protests the FAA's evaluation of its financial 
capabilities. The FAA rated Embry-Riddle's financial 
capability as “superior“ and Finley's as "satisfactory," 
since Embry-Riddle has firm commitments in place for both 
the construction and permanent financing of the facility, 
while Finley did not offer such firm commitments. Because 
its proposed financing arrangements complied with the 

. solicitation's minimum requirements, Finley contends that it 
should have received the highest possible rating in this 
area. Finley argues that it did not have to submit evidence 
of a firm commitment until after award, since neither the 
solicitation nor the contracting officer, when the matter 
was discussed during negotiations, required such. According 
to Finley, Embry-Riddle's ability to obtain a firm commit- 
ment results from its association in this project with one 
of the world's largest conglomerates, ITT, so that compara- 
tively evaluating financial condition creates an unfair 
competitive advantage for large business organizations. 

The FAA replies that the solicitation specifically stated 
that as part of its assessment of business management 
capabilities, the FAA would evaluate each offeror's ability 
to provide financing for the facility. This firm commitment 
led the FAA to assess Embry-Riddle's proposal as an 
excellent risk, while Finley's less firm commitments led the 
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FAA to assess its proposal as a moderate risk. The FAA 
argues that it was proper to assess the comparative degree 
of risk for each offeror's financing, rather than simply to 
determine whether an offeror met the minimum requirements 
for financing. 

The solicitation stated that offerors would be "evaluated on 
their financial capabilities, including their ability to 
adequately finance contract operations." In appropriate 
circumstances, and where the solicitation so apprises 
offerors, financial condition may be used to assess the 
relative merits of individual proposals. See Delta Data 
Systems Corp. v. Webster, 747 F.2d 197, 20flD.C. Cir. 
1984); Sea-Land Service, Inc., B-219665 et al., Dec. 17, -- 
1985, 85-2 CPD lI 677. Here, the solicitation did apprise 
offerors of the FAA's intent, and the agency therefore was 
not limited to determining whether a particular offeror 
satisfied, or did not satisfy, the minimum requirements for 
financing set forth in it. Any objection by Finley to that 
procedure should have been filed before the time set for 
receipt of proposals. 4 C.F.R. s 21.2 (1986); Prospective 
Computer Analysts, Inc., B-221414, Feb. 27, 1986, 86-l CPD 
(r 206. 

As to the validity of the FAA's assessment of relative 
financial capability, Finley's argument that Embry-Riddle's 
association with ITT in this project creates an unfair 
competitive advantage suggests that Finley itself recognizes 
Embry-Riddle's superior financial capability. And, of 
course, Finley's objections to any competitive advantage 
that large business firms may have are also untimely, since 
the solicitation did not preclude offers from large 
businesses. 'Id. - 

Additional Considerations 

Finley further objects to the source selection official's 
failure to consider the adverse impact that moving the FAA’s 
management training school would have upon the town of 
Lawton and upon the level of instruction at the school. 
Finley also questions the preference stated in the solicita- 
tion for colleges and, universities offering strong aviation, 
business, and public administration programs. 

Finley is essentially protesting the solicitation terms--for 
failing to include certain considerations and for including 
another consideration. Our Bid Protest Regulations require 
that protests based upon alleged improprieties in a solici- 
tation that are apparent before the closing date for receipt 
of proposals be filed by that date. 4 C.F.R. !j 21.2(a)(l). 

Page 11 B-222432 



Finley's protest on these bases was filed more than a year 
after the closing date. Therefore, it is untimely and we 
will not consider it. Prospective Computer Analysts, Inc., 
B-221414, supra. We dismiss the protest on these bases. 

SUMMARY: TECHNICAL AND BUSINESS MANAGEMENT 

We believe that the FAA's evaluation of technical and 
business matters, including risk assessment, is supported by 
the record. Finley has shown only that 18 technical points, 
relating to the distance from Embry-Riddle's proposed site 
to the Daytona Airport, do not appear to be in keeping with 
the preestablished scoring scheme. It does not appear that 
the slight reduction in Embry-Riddle's technical score would 
have made a difference in its overall standing vis-a-vis 
Finley. 

Therefore, we believe that the source evaluation board 
report formed a proper basis for the selection official's 
decision. 

PRICE AND COST CONSIDERATIONS 

Finley contends that the total difference in cost between 
its proposal and Embry-Riddle's is much greater than the FAA 
suggests, so that the selection official erred when he 
relied upon lower cost as a consideration supporting award 
to Embry-Riddle. Finley argues that the selection decision 
improperly took into account only offerors' proposed prices 
and ignored unique program costs, for example, relocation of 
FAA personnel and student transportation, that the FAA will 
incur, but t.hat will differ from site to site. Finley 
points out that such costs will have a significant impact 
upon total costs the FAA will actually incur. Finley argues 
that even when the FAA considered both proposed prices and 
unique program costs, it downplayed the difference by focus- 
ing on the estimated difference between its own and Embry- 
Riddle's proposed costs, when adjusted for the present value 
of money, rather than the other methods of comparing 
proposed costs which indicated greater cost differences. 

The FAA replies that unique program costs were only one 
component of the cost evaluation. Further, unlike the 
specific prices proposed for leasing and operating the 
facility, unique program costs are outside the contract and 
are subject to much greater market fluctuations. In this 
regard, the primary component of unique program costs, the 
air fares associated with student travel, is subject to 
extreme price fluctuations. For this reason, the cost of 
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travel for each offeror was estimated as a range, although a 
set figure (the middle of the range) was used for comparison 
purposes. The FAA concludes that given the speculative 
nature of unique program costs and the fact that price was 
only one of three equally important areas of considera- 
tion-- technical, business management, and price--the choice 
of Embry-Riddle was a reasonable and proper exercise of the 
selection official’s discretion. 

In a negotiated procurement, award need not be made to a 
firm offering the lowest cost unless the solicitation so 
specifies. Ray Camp, Inc., B-221004, Feb. 27, 1986, 86-l 
CPD lT 205. Moreover, where the solicitation does not 
indicate the relative importance of the evaluation factors, 
it must be presumed that each will be given approximately 
equal weight in making an award. Riggins Co., Inc., 
B-214460, July 31, 1984, 84-2 CPD B 137. 

The FAA here considered two separate sets of costs, namely, 
the offeror’s proposed price for leasing and operating the 
facility, which represent a contractual obligation, and the 
unique program costs associated with each proposed facil- 
ity. Each offeror’s price was evaluated over the 20-year 
maximum span of the lease on the basis of (1) total proposed 
price; (2) total proposed price as adjusted for 5-percent 
inflation over the contract life; and (3) total proposed 
price as adjusted for inflation, then discounted to reflect 
the present value of money.4/ The latter figure, without 
consideration of unique costs, was the figure used in the 
selection. Finley and Embry-Riddle’s proposed prices were 
evaluated as follows: 

Finley 

20-Year Adjusted for 
costs Inflation Present Value 

Facility Lease 
and Operation $44,932,200 $64,260,283 $35,397,148 

Unique 
costs $24,920,600, $41,198.123 $20,953,427 

41 Because the proposed costs of operation were escalated 
?or inflation while the cost for leasing remained as pro- 
posed, offers with differing ratios of facilities to 
operational costs were affected differently by the evalua- 
tion process, with the result that the relative position of 
the offerors was changed by the evaluation process. 
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Embry-Riddle 

Facility Lease 
and Operation $47,282,220 $64,979,100 $34,220,312 

Unique 
costs $38,659,920 $63,789,711 $32,535,264 

The source evaluation board report furnished this 
information, and a good deal more dealing with price and 
cost estimates, for the source selection official's consid- 
eration. We therefore cannot agree with the contention that 
the report downplayed the significance of the differences in 
cost and price between the proposals. While Finley has not 
said so, it'may be objecting to placing any reliance upon 
estimates that are adjusted for the present value of money. 
If so, such objections are untimely, since the solicitation 
advised offerors that costs were to be evaluated in this 
manner. 4 C.F.R. 5 21.2. 

As to the alleged lack of emphasis the source selection 
official placed upon unique costs, that official had broad 
discretion in determining the manner and extent this factor 
should be used in selection. Intelcom Educational Services, 
Inc., B-220192.2, Jan. 24, 1986, 86-l CPD lI 83. The empha- 
sis that the official placed on the offerors' proposed 
prices, as compared with the lack of emphasis on unique pro- 
gram costs, appears reasonable in light of the predictabil- 
ity of contract costs and the high degree of uncertainty 
associated with air fares and the other elements of unique 
program costs. Moreover, this treatment is consistent with 
the solicitation, which, after describing the various 
aspects of the offeror's proposed contract price that would 
be evaluated, stated that "[i]n addition, FAA will consider 
program unique costs." We therefore see no basis to 
question the selection decision in this regard. 

Finley also asserts that the FAA improperly ignored its 
offer to provide shuttle bus service for incoming and 
departing students at a cost significantly less than the 
taxi fares the FAA used to evaluate Finley's unique costs. 
The FAA responds that although Finley's final technical 
proposal offered to provide shuttle bus service, pricing 
information was inadequate, so that the service could not be 
evaluated. 

The mere mention of a monthly rate in Finley's final 
technical proposal did not bind Finley, and we agree that it 
was not adequate for purposes of price evaluation. Finley 
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should have incorporated its proposed price for operating 
the shuttle service into its total price for operating the 
facility; this would have permitted evaluation of the 
shuttle bus service over the 20-year period of the lease, 
with allowance for inflation and the present value of money, 
as was the case for all other prices proposed for operation 
of the facility. We therefore deny Finley’s protest 
concerning the FAA’s cost evaluation. 

CONCLUSION 

Compared with Finley’s proposal, Embry-Riddle’s proposal was 
somewhat higher technically, appreciably higher in business 
management, and slightly lower in evaluated cost for facil- 
ity lease and operation. In conclusion, we find the source 
selection official’s consideration of technical, business 
management, and cost factors rational and consistent with 
the evaluation criteria. 

The protest is dismissed in part and denied in part. 

Harry RI Van Cleve 
General Counsel 
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